Sources

The Development of Devon Village

- "Out in the Country," Times (Philadelphia), May 24, 1885, p. 3.
- "Beautiful Homes at Lovely Devon," Philadelphia Inquirer, May 14, 1893, p. 21.
- C. Herbert Fry. "A History of Devon," *Tredyffrin Easttown History Club Quarterly*, Vol. 41, No. 1 (Winter 2004): p. 9.

Historical Context

- "An Ornate Suburban Village," Times (Philadelphia), September 2, 1881, p. 4.
- "A Bird's-Eye View from Mount Desert to Cape May A New Suburban Inn," Times (Philadelphia), Aug. 20, 1882, p. 2.
- "Lots at Devon For Sale," *Times (Philadelphia)*, September 25, 1882, p. 3.
- "Siftings, Brief Mention of Items of Local and General Interest," *Philadelphia Inquirer*, December 23, 1882, p. 3.
- "Going Out of Town," Times (Philadelphia), May 6, 1883, p. 3.
- "A Look into Quarters of which many of Philadelphia's Elite while away the Lazy Hours of the Summer," *Daily Local*, May 31, 1883, (Chester County Historical Society clipping).
- "The New Inn of Devon," Times (Philadelphia), May 25, 1884, p. 3.
- Pennsylvania Railroad, Summer Excursion Routes, Philadelphia: Allen, Lane & Scott. 1884.
- "Out of Town," Times (Philadelphia), July 6, 1884, p. 5.
- "Suburban Resorts," Times (Philadelphia), May 30, 1886, p. 15.
- "Just Out of Town," Times (Philadelphia), June 13, 1886, p. 9.
- "Prospects of a Brilliant Season," Times (Philadelphia), August 29, 1886, p. 6.
- "Devon Inn," Times (Philadelphia), May 27, 1888, p. 22.
- "At Lovely Devon," Times (Philadelphia), June 1, 1890, p. 19.
- "The Devon Inn Ad," Times (Philadelphia), June 1, 1890, p. 18.
- "Summer Pleasure," Times (Philadelphia), May 31, 1891, p. 18.
- "Pennsylvania Railroad Summer Excursion Route Book," *Public Weekly Opinion (Chambersburg)*, June 25, 1897, p. 7.
- Reed, Alison Janet. "The Bryn Mawr Hotel: The Relationship Between the Main Line of the Pennsylvania Railroad and the Nineteenth-Century Railroad Resort Hotel," Master's Thesis, University of Pennsylvania 1989, p. 42.
- "The Development, The Bryn Mawr Hotel," Lower Merion Historical Society, http://www.lowermerionhistory.org/texts/first300/part09.html (via web.archive.org) (originally accessed August 7, 2020).

Pennsylvania Railroad Summer Excursion Route Book

- Pennsylvania Railroad, *Summer Excursion Routes*, Philadelphia: Allen, Lane & Scott, 1884.
- "Pennsylvania Railroad Summer Excursion Route Book," *Public Weekly Opinion (Chambersburg)*, June 25, 1897, p. 7.
- Reed, Alison Janet. "The Bryn Mawr Hotel: The Relationship Between the Main Line of the Pennsylvania Railroad and the Nineteenth-Century Railroad Resort Hotel," Master's Thesis, University of Pennsylvania 1989, p. 42.

First Bryn Mawr Hotel

Reed, Alison Janet. "The Bryn Mawr Hotel: The Relationship Between the Main Line of the Pennsylvania Railroad and the Nineteenth-Century Railroad Resort Hotel," Master's Thesis, University of Pennsylvania 1989: 333-341.

First Bryn Mawr Hotel Engraving – [caption]

William B. Sipes, *The Pennsylvania Railroad* (Philadelphia: Pennsylvania Railroad Passenger Department, 1875), p. 82

Devon Boulevard - [caption]

- Atlas of Properties Along the Pennsylvania R.R. Embracing Two Miles Each Side of the Railroad and From Overbrook to Malvern Station. Philadelphia, J.L. Smith, Pub., 1887.
- Atlas of Properties on Line of Pennsylvania R.R. from Rosemont to West Chester. Philadelphia, A.H. Mueller and Co., 1897.
- "Engineering News," *Paving and Municipal Engineering* Vol. II, No.7 (December 1891).

Devon Train Station

- "State Notes," York Dispatch, September 9, 1881, p. 4.
- "Bird's-Eye View From Mount Desert to Cape May A New Suburban Inn," *Times (Philadelphia)*, August 20, 1882, p. 2.
- "Siftings," Philadelphia Inquirer, December 23, 1882, p. 3.
- Prichard, Greg. "Devon Station, National Register of Historic Places Nomination, Narrative Section," March 4, 2019, p. 4.
- Photo of Devon Station, 1890 from *On the Main Line, The Pennsylvania Railroad in the 19th Century*, by Edwin P. Alexander, Clarkson N. Potter, Inc, 1971, Figure 21.

Devon Inn Ad, 1886 - [caption]

"Devon Inn Ad," Times (Philadelphia), April 10, 1886, p. 5.

Devon Inn Ad, 1892 – [caption]

"Devon Inn Ad," Times (Philadelphia), June 5, 1892, p. 18.

First Devon Inn - 1882

- "Improvements at Devon," *Daily Local News (West Chester)*, April 8, 1882, (From Chester County Historical Society Clippings).
- "Devon Hotel," *Daily Local News (West Chester)*, August 11, 1882, (From Chester County Historical Society Clippings).
- "A Bird's-Eye View from Mount Desert to Cape May A New Suburban Inn," Times (Philadelphia), Aug, 20, 1882, p. 2.
- "Improvements," *Daily Local News (West Chester)*, May 5, 1883, (From Chester County Historical Society Clippings).
- "Going Out of Town," Times (Philadelphia), May 6, 1883, p. 3.
- "Devon Inn," *Daily Local News (Philadelphia)*, May 31, 1883, (From Chester County Historical Society Clippings).
- "Not Far from Town," Times (Philadelphia), July 29, 1883, p. 3.

First Devon Inn Fire

- "Devon Inn," Daily Local News (West Chester, Pa.), May 31,1883.
- "Devon Inn. Another Hotel in Ruins," Philadelphia Inquirer, August 14, 1883, p.1.
- "A Summer Hotel Burned," New York Times, August, 14, 1883, p. 1.
- "Not Wholly Unexpected," Times (Philadelphia), August 14, 1883, p.1.
- "The Devon Inn Fire," Philadelphia Inquirer, August 15, 1883, p.2.
- "A Hotel in Ashes," Semi-Weekly New Era (Lancaster), August 18, 1883, p.7.
- "The Hotel Business," Memphis Daily Appeal, September 16, 1883, p.2.

Diagram of First Inn – [caption]

"Burning of Devon Inn," Times (Philadelphia), August 14, 1883, p. 1.

Herring's Patent Champion Safe

- "The Devon Inn Fire," Philadelphia Inquirer, August 15, 1883, p.2.
- "Herring Safe Ad," Times, Philadelphia, August 21, 1883, p.8.
- "Herring & Co.," Early Office Museum, https://www.officemuseum.com/ centennial%20exposition.htm (accessed August 10, 2020).

Herring & Co. Trade Card – [caption]

"Herring & Co. Trade Card," Free Library of Philadelphia, https://libwww.freelibrary.org/digital/item/2228, (accessed December 1, 2020).

Herring & Co. Advertisement – [caption]

"30 Days' Record Herring's Safes" ad, New York Times, September 7, 1883, p. 8.

Fire Insurance

- "The Burned Inn," Times (Philadelphia), August 15, 1883, p. 3.
- Morrison, J. Michael. "The Historic Devon Inn," Presentation, Tredyffrin Easttown Historical Society, Strafford, Pa., November 19, 2017.

The Barracks and Power House

- "Devon Inn Laundry," *Daily Local News (West Chester)*, May 5, 1883. (From Chester County Historical Society clippings)
- "A Summer Hotel Burned," New York Times, August 14, 1883, p.1.

Electricity

- "Events Out At Devon Inn," Philadelphia Inquirer, September 7, 1890, p. 4.
- "The LaRoche System At Devon, Pa.," *Electrical Engineer*, November 19, 1890, p. 555.
- "At Devon," Times (Philadelphia), May 31, 1891, p. 18.
- "Wayne Electric Light Company," *Central News (Perkasie, Pa)*, February 8, 1896, p. 1.
- "For Sale Devon Inn," New York Herald, May 29, 1910.
- "For Sale Devon Inn," Boston Evening Transcript, November 2, 1910.
- Devon Manor School for Girls, 1920-1921 Marketing Brochure, Philadelphia: Elliott
- "For Sale—One 500 Light Springfield Company's Gas Machine," *Philadelphia Inquirer*, August 7, 1903, p. 13.

Gas Lighting

- Gilbarco Veeder-Root. "Company History," www.gilbarco.com/us/about-us/company-history (via web.archive.org) (originally accessed July 30, 2020).
- American Oil and Gas Historical Society. "Illuminating Gaslight," https://aoghs. org/technology/manufactured-gas/ (accessed July 30, 2020).
- "The Devon Inn," Daily Local News (West Chester, Pa.), May 31, 1883.
- Linebaugh, Donald. "The Springfield Gas Machine," Presentation at Saratoga Springs History Museum, Saratoga Springs, NY, April 15,2014. www.youtube. com/watch?v=PxCoNKbxJ1c, posted April 22, 2014.

Springfield Gas Machine - [caption]

Evans, George Greenlief. Illustrated History of the United States Mint with a Complete Description of American Coinage, from the Earliest Period to the Present Time United States: G.G. Evans, 1890.

Stokes & Parrish

"Stokes & Parrish," Times (Philadelphia), March 13, 1884: 13.

"Stokes & Parrish Elevator Company," In Taylor, F. Hamilton, ed. *The City of Philadelphia as it Appears in the Year 1894*. 2nd ed. Philadelphia: G. S. Harris & sons,1894.

Ice House and Lake *

Atlas of Properties Along the Pennsylvania R.R. Embracing Two Miles Each Side of the Railroad and From Overbrook to Malvern Station. Philadelphia, J.L. Smith, Pub., 1887.

Atlas of Properties on Line of Pennsylvania R.R. from Rosemont to West Chester. Philadelphia, A.H. Mueller and Co., 1897.

Atlas of Properties on Main Line Pennsylvania Railroad from Overbrook to Paoli, Philadelphia, A.H. Mueller, Pub., 1908.

"Gathering Ice for 'Devon Inn'," Daily Local News (West Chester, Pa.), Dec. 22, 1882.

Daily Local News (West Chester, Pa.), Jan. 27 and Feb. 1, 1883. Untitled clippings on the new ice house and lake from the Chester Co. Historical Society archives.

Ansley, Jack and Herb Fry. "Berwyn Village Walk-1999," *Tredyffrin Easttown History Club Quarterly* Vol. 37 No.4 (October 1999): p. 118.

"For Sale Devon Inn," Boston Evening Transcript, Nov. 2, 1910.

Water Supply

"Devon Inn," *Daily Local News* (West Chester, Pa.), May 31, 1883 (sourced from Chester Co. Historical Society Archives clipping files).

"Devon Real Estate," *Times (Philadelphia)*. October 25, 1885. https://www.newspapers.com (downloaded May 16, 2017).

Atlas of Properties Along the Pennsylvania R.R. Embracing Two Miles Each Side of the Railroad and From Overbrook to Malvern Station. Philadelphia: J.L. Smith, 1887.

Atlas of Properties on Line of Pennsylvania R.R. from Rosemont to West Chester. Philadelphia: A.H. Mueller and Co., 1897.

Sanitation

Fry, Herb. "Devon Drainage Association: An early Solution to Sewage Disposal," Tredyffrin Easttown History Club Quarterly Vol. 37, No. 3 (July 1999): pp. 87-96.

Annual Reports of the State Board of Health and Vital Statistics of the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania. Harrisburg: E.K. Meyers, State Printers, 1889-1902.

Untitled clipping including section on Devon Inn sewerage, *Daily Local News* (West Chester), July 13, 1893.

Burian, Steven J., Stephan J. Nix, Robert E. Pitt, S. Rocky Durrans. "Urban Wastewater Management in the United States: Past, Present, and Future," *Journal of Urban Technology* 7(2000), pp. 33-62.

Devon Inn, 1910 - [caption]

"Devon Inn," Philadelphia Inquirer, March 27, 1910: p. 9.

"The Devon Inn Opens," Philadelphia Inquirer, May 15, 1910: p. 29.

"For Sale Devon Inn," Sun (New York), May 28, 1910: p. 3.

Second Inn Interior

"Society Before Easter," Times (Philadelphia), April 6, 1884, p. 4.

"The Summer Flight," Times (Philadelphia), May 11, 1884, p. 4.

"The New Inn of Devon," Times (Philadelphia), May 25, 1884, p. 3.

"Devon Inn," Times (Philadelphia), June 8, 1884, p. 5.

"Devon Inn," Times (Philadelphia), May 27, 1888, p. 22.

"At Devon," Times (Philadelphia), June 2, 1889, p. 12.

"Miss M. E. Simmons," Times (Philadelphia), May 2, 1895, p. 4.

"Devon Inn," Times (Philadelphia), May 22,1895, p. 4.

Morrison, J. Michael. "The Historic Devon Inn," Presentation, Tredyffrin Easttown Historical Society, Strafford, Pa., November 19, 2017.

"The Suburban Place," Times (Philadelphia), August 30, 1885, p. 3.

"The Society World," Philadelphia Inquirer, May 10, 1891, p. 10.

Sachse, Julius F., Devon and its Historic Surroundings, New York: Louis Cassier & Co., 1892. *

The Porches

"Not Far from Town," Times (Philadelphia), July 29, 1883, p. 3.

"The New Inn of Devon," Times (Philadelphia), May 25, 1884, p. 3.

"The Suburban Hotel," Times (Philadelphia), July 21, 1884, p. 5.

"News of Society," Times (Philadelphia), May 31, 1885, p. 5.

"At Devon," Times (Philadelphia), June 2, 1889, p. 12.

"In the Suburbs," Times (Philadelphia), June 22, 1890, p. 12.

Devon Boulevard

Atlas of Properties Along the Pennsylvania R.R. Embracing Two Miles Each Side of the Railroad and From Overbrook to Malvern Station. Philadelphia, J.L. Smith, Pub., 1887.

Atlas of Properties on Line of Pennsylvania R.R. from Rosemont to West Chester. Philadelphia, A.H. Mueller and Co., 1897.

"Engineering News," *Paving and Municipal Engineering* Vol. II, No.7 (December 1891).

Cottage Avenue

Atlas of Properties Along the Pennsylvania R.R. Embracing Two Miles Each Side of the Railroad and From Overbrook to Malvern Station. Philadelphia: J.L. Smith, 1887.

Untitled clipping, *Daily Local News (West Chester, Pa.)*, September 14, 1887. Devon Inn advertisement, *Times (Philadelphia)*, July 9, 1887, p. 3.

Atlas of Properties on Line of Pennsylvania R.R. from Rosemont to West Chester. Philadelphia: A.H. Mueller and Co., 1897.

Atlas of Properties on Main Line Pennsylvania Railroad from Overbrook to Paoli. Philadelphia: G. W. Bromley and Co., 1926.

The Battle of Waterloo Road

Atlas of Bryn Mawr and Vicinity or Properties Along the Pennsylvania R.R. Including 1 ½ Miles Each Side of the Road and from City Line to Malvern Station. Philadelphia, G.M. Hopkins, 1881.

"At Odds Over a Drive," Times (Philadelphia, Pa.), July 11, 1895, p.7.

"From Peace to War," Philadelphia Inquirer, May 22, 1896, p.7.

"Devon Lawsuit Finally Ended," Philadelphia Inquirer, June 21, 1897, p.12.

Livery Stable

"Going Out of Town," Times (Philadelphia), May 6, 1883: p. 3.

"A Look into Quarters of which many of Philadelphia's Elite while away the lazy Hours of the Summer Term," *Daily Local News (West Chester)*, May 31, 1883, (Chester County Historical Society Clippings).

"Not Far from Town," Times (Philadelphia), July 29, 1883: p. 3.

"Burning of the Devon Inn," Times (Philadelphia), August 14, 1884: p. 1.

W. Bleddyn Powell, "Devon Inn Livery," American Architect and Architecture Vol. 17, No. 490 (May 16, 1885): p. 234.

"Washington Bleddyn Powell," *Philadelphia Architects and Buildings*, https://www.philadelphiabuildings.org/pab/app/ar_display_projects.cfm/26459 (accessed August 9, 2020).

Stables, 1927 Devon Horse Show

Tatnall, Frank. "The Main Line to Paoli: A Railroad or a Place?," *Tredyffrin Easttown History Quarterly* Vol.54, No. 3 (Autumn 2018): pp. 4-19.

Goshorn, Bob. "The Early Development of Devon," *Tredyffrin Easttown History Club Quarterly* Vol. 29, No. 4 (October 1991): pp. 141-150.

Devon Horse Show and its Relationship with the Inn

"Devon Polo Grounds," Times (Philadelphia), April 5, 1896, p. 18.

"Horse Show at Devon," Philadelphia Inquirer, May 24, 1896, p. 9.

"The Devon Horse Show," Times (Philadelphia), July 3, 1896, p. 6.

"The Devon Horse Show," Philadelphia Inquirer, July 3, 1896, p. 5.

"Society and Country Folk Congregate in Great Numbers to Enjoy the Show," *Philadelphia Inquirer*, June 16, 1887, p. 5.

"Devon Horse Show Comes to an End," Times (Philadelphia), June 23, 1898, p. 7

"Devon Horse Show," Philadelphia Inquirer, June 4, 1899, p. 28.

"Equine Display on Devon Green," Times (Philadelphia), June 8, 1899, p. 5.

"Last Day at Devon," Philadelphia Inquirer, June 9, 1899, p. 9.

"Equine World Again on Show," Times (Philadelphia), June 20, 1900, p. 11.

"Dinner Parties," Times (Philadelphia), June 20, 1900, p. 6.

"Will Revive Horse Show at Devon," Philadelphia Inquirer, April 2, 1910, p. 2.

"Devon Horse Show," Philadelphia Inquirer, June 5, 1910, p. 21.

"Devon Inn Sold," Philadelphia Inquirer, April 4, 1914, p. 6.

"Devon Show Not Affected," Evening Public Ledger (Philadelphia), June 19, 1917, p. 2.

"Devon Field Sold," Philadelphia Inquirer, April 16, 1920, p. 2.

"Grounds, Tan Oval, Country Fair Ready for Show," *Philadelphia Inquirer*, May 15, 1921, p. 20.

"Dinner Parties," Philadelphia Inquirer, May 27, 1921, p. 12.

"Horse Show Ball," Philadelphia Inquirer, May 28, 1921, p. 3.

"New Featured Provided for Devon Horse Show," *Philadelphia Inquirer*, May 2, 1926, p. 63.

- "More Features Planned for the Devon Horse Show," Philadelphia Inquirer, May 8, 1927, p. 91.
- "Chaplin Attends Devon Horse Show," Philadelphia Inquirer, May 29, 1927, p. 3. "Devon Horse Show," Philadelphia Inquirer, May 20, 1928, p. 26.

Joseph B. Altemus and Lemuel Coffin

- "At Devon Station," Times (Philadelphia), May 6, 1883, p. 7.
- "Out in the Country," Times (Philadelphia), May 24, 1885, p. 3.
- "New Houses," Times (Philadelphia), Oct 25, 1885, p. 2.
- "Coffin, Altemus & Co. Ad," 1894, American Products, J.D. Sheldon & Co. Publishers. *
- "A Philanthropist as Well, Lemuel Coffin," Times (Philadelphia), Jan 5, 1895, p. 4.
- "Miss Simmons," Times (Philadelphia), May 2, 1895, p. 4.
- "Well-Known Firm Forced to Assign," Philadelphia Inquirer (Philadelphia), Sep 15, 1896, p. 2.
- Jenkins, Howard Malcolm. "Men of Mark in Philadelphia," History of the People of Philadelphia, 1898, p. 447.
- "Devon Inn," Hotel Monthly, August 1898, Vol. 8, p. 19.
- "Coffin Estate Opinion for Refunding of Inheritance Tax," Probate Cases, County of Philadelphia, 1909, pp. 321-324.
- "Joseph B. Altemus Claimed by Death," Philadelphia Inquirer, Feb 7, 1912, p. 7. Reed, Alison Janet. "The Bryn Mawr Hotel: The Relationship Between the Main Line of the Pennsylvania Railroad and the Nineteenth-Century Railroad Resort Hotel," Master's Thesis. University of Pennsylvania, 1989, p. 189.
- Fry, Herb. "Devon Drainage Association: An Early Solution to Sewage Disposal," Tredyffrin Easttown History Club Quarterly, Vol. 37, No. 3 (July 1999): pp. 87-96.

Charles Paist

- "A New Hotel at Devon," Daily Local News (West Chester), Feb. 11, 1882, (Chester County Historical Society Clipping).
- "A Good Investment," Semi-Weekly New Era (Lancaster), January 27, 1883, p. 5.
- "For Sale," Times (Philadelphia), May 1, 1886, p. 5.
- "Committed Suicide," Daily Republican (Wilmington), Jun 2, 1897, p. 4.
- "Devon Horse Show Big Success," Philadelphia Inquirer, June 16, 1897, p. 5.
- "Devon Law Suit Finally Ended," Philadelphia Inquirer, Jun 21, 1897, p. 12.

Crump Brothers

- "Our Hotels," Philadelphia Inquirer, December 5, 1882, p. 3.
- "Not Far from Town," Times (Philadelphia), July 29, 1883, p. 3.
- "Matrimonials." Times (Philadelphia), November 25, 1883, p. 2.
- "Terms of Crump Settlement," Philadelphia Inquirer, April 1, 1891, p. 5.
- "John Crump Dead," Times (Philadelphia), March 21, 1892, p. 2.
- "New Proprietor at Devon Inn," Times (Philadelphia), March 12, 1893: 13.
- "Forced to the Wall," Philadelphia Inquirer, October 18, 1894, p. 1.

Major Harry J. Crump - [caption]

- "George R. Crump Dead," Times (Philadelphia), December 13, 1897, p.1.
- "Major Harry J. Crump Drawing," Philadelphia Inquirer, January 30, 1898, p.10. 4
- "Major Crump Dies," Philadelphia Inquirer, October 11, 1911, p.9.

Miss Mary E. Simmons

- "Saratoga Springs Ad," Times (Philadelphia), June 7, 1886, p. 3.
- "The Buckingham," Times (Philadelphia), July 26, 1887, p. 3.
- "Just Out of Town," Times (Philadelphia), June 13, 1886, p. 9.
- "Bryn Mawr Hotel," Philadelphia Inquirer, May 31, 1891, p. 10.
- "Bryn Mawr and Wayne," Times (Philadelphia), May 31, 1891, p. 6.
- "Bryn Mawr Season," Times (Philadelphia), October 11, 1891, p. 12.
- "The Simmonses' Trunks," The New York Times, April 1, 1892, p. 9.
- "Four Trunks Seized," Philadelphia Inquirer, April 1, 1892, p. 3.
- "Finery Seized for Duties," Times (Philadelphia), April 2, 1892, p. 1.
- "Patten Simmons," Philadelphia Inquirer, April 29, 1892, p. 5.
- "Devon Inn Changes Proprietors," Times (Philadelphia), March 12, 1893, p. 13.
- "Miss M. E. Simmons," Times (Philadelphia), May 2, 1895, p. 4.
- "Devon Inn," Times (Philadelphia), May 22, 1895, p. 4.
- "A Dance at Devon," Times (Philadelphia), June 6, 1895, p. 2.
- "Summer at Devon," Times (Philadelphia), June 9, 1895, p. 2.
- "Devon Inn Teas," Times (Philadelphia), June 23, 1895, p. 13.
- "George S. Gerhard," Times (Philadelphia), September 27, 1897, p. 4
- Notes and Personals, Hotel Monthly 1898, Volume 8, p. 19.
- "Society," Times (Philadelphia), August 20, 1900, p. 6.
- "Patten and Simmons," Philadelphia Inquirer, November 20, 1900, p. 8.
- "Mary E. Simmons," Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, Certificate of Death, January 26, 1910, File No. 3986, Registered No 17.

The Inn's Popular Head Waiter

- "Lincoln University," Times (Philadelphia), April 19, 1888, p.1.
- "Bryn Mawr and Wayne," Times (Philadelphia), July 15, 1891, p.2.

Noble and Notable Guests

- "Welcome at an Inn," Times (Philadelphia), June 6, 1886, p. 9.
- "Devon Inn," Times (Philadelphia), August 29, 1886, p. 6.
- "An Extraordinary Race," Victoria Daily Colonist, March 11, 1891, p. 8.
- "Devon Inn," Philadelphia Inquirer, September 24, 1905, p. 35.
- "Mother of Richest Baby May Undergo Operation," Pittsburgh Daily Post, May 28, 1913, p. 1.
- "Mrs. McLean Present," Philadelphia Inquirer, May 29, 1913, p. 9.

James P. Sims

Morrison, J. Michael, "The Historic Devon Inn," Presentation, Tredyffrin Easttown Historical Society, Strafford, Pa., November 19, 2017.

"James P. Sims Dead," Times (Philadelphia), May 21, 1882, p.2.

Life at the Inn

- "Where They Flirt," Times (Philadelphia), August 7, 1885: 4.
- "Out of Town," Times (Philadelphia), May 2, 1886: 4.
- "What's Going on at Devon," Times (Philadelphia), August 29, 1886: 6.
- "Out in the Suburbs," Times (Philadelphia), September 5, 1886: 9.
- "In the Social World," Times (Philadelphia), October 10, 1886: 9.
- "The History of Euchre," Euchre Fun, https://www.euchrefun.com/2013/06/historyof-euchre.html (via web.archive.org) (originally accessed August 27, 2020).
- "Knife Game Series: Mumblety-peg," Cutlery News Journal, https:// cutlerynewsjournal.wordpress.com/2010/01/16/knife-game-series-mumblety-peg/ (accessed August 27, 2020).

Fashion at the Inn

- "The Large Hotels," Times (Philadelphia), May 25, 1884, p. 4.
- "Summer Diversions," Times (Philadelphia), July 13, 1884, p. 3.
- "A Weekend in the Country: A Day at the 'Cottage,' Berkshire Eagle (Pittsfield, Ma.). July 21, 2017, https://www.berkshireeagle.com/archives/gilded-age $fashions \hbox{-} a-weekend-in-the-country- and-the-many-outfits-that-entailed/article_$ bdd445af-3706-5eff-8546-628a42ebff0e.html (accessed October 5, 2020).
- "The Tea Gown-Bridging Victorian and Edwardian Fashion," Recollections, https://recollections.biz/blog/tea-gown-bridging-victorian-edwardian-fashion/ (via web.archive.org) (originally accessed October 5, 2020).
- "Autumnal Gayeties," Times (Philadelphia), September 26, 1886, p. 9.
- "Autumn in the Shops," Times (Philadelphia), September 21, 1890, p. 12. 💠
- "Equine Display on Devon Green," Times (Philadelphia), June 8, 1899, p. 5. 💠

Dining Room 1899 - [caption]

- "The New Inn of Devon," Times (Philadelphia), May 25, 1884, p. 3.
- "Philadelphia Bicycle Club," Times (Philadelphia), June 13, 1884, p. 2.
- "At Devon Inn," Times (Philadelphia), September, 13, 1885, p. 7.
- "Summer Notes," Times (Philadelphia), June 13, 1886, p. 9. "At Devon," Times (Philadelphia), June 2, 1889, p. 12.
- "Devon Inn," Times (Philadelphia), May 27, 1888, p. 22.

Afternoon Riding and Driving

- "Not Far from Town," Times (Philadelphia), July 29, 1883, p.3.
- Sachse, Julius F. Devon and its Historic Surroundings, New York: Louis Cassier & Company, 1892, p.6.
- "At Devon," Times (Philadelphia), May 31, 1891, p.18.
- "Coaching," Times (Philadelphia), May 12, 1895, p.17.

Amateur Base Ball

- "The First Regiment," Philadelphia Inquirer, July 16, 1886: p. 2.
- "Bryn Mawr and Devon," Philadelphia Inquirer, July 26, 1886, p.3.
- "The Devon Inn," Times (Philadelphia), May 28, 1887: p. 5.
- "Devon Inn," Times (Philadelphia), June 24, 1888: p. 3.
- "Base Ball," Times (Philadelphia), December 2, 1888: p. 14. "City Club Fixtures," Philadelphia Inquirer, May 18, 1890: p. 8.
- "The Devon Inn," Times (Philadelphia), June 5, 1892: p. 18.

- "Summer Diversions," Times (Philadelphia), July 13, 1884, p. 3.
- "Suburban Society," Times (Philadelphia), September 12, 1886, p. 9.
- "Gay Dance at Devon," Times (Philadelphia), September 21, 1888, p. 1.
- "Devon Inn German," Philadelphia Inquirer, September 21, 1890, p. 10.
- "German at Devon Inn," Philadelphia Inquirer, September 25, 1892, p. 12.
- "Beautiful German," Philadelphia Inquirer, July 17, 1899, p. 8.
- "Beautiful Dance Out at Devon," Philadelphia Inquirer, September 27, 1900, p. 2. 💠

Dodworth, Allen. Dancing and its Relations to Education and Social Life, New & enl. Ed., New York, London: Harper & Brothers, 1900, p 145. https://books. google.com/books?id=atBHAAAAIAAJ (accessed 22 March 2021)

State Federation of Pennsylvania Women Meeting

- "Civic Notice," Harrisburg Telegraph, October 12, 1907, p. 2.
- "Saturday Club's Plans," Philadelphia Inquirer, October 15, 1907, p.3.
- "Federation Works at High Pressure," Philadelphia Inquirer, October 31, 1907, p. 2. *
- "Officers Elected by Federation," Philadelphia Inquirer, November 1, 1907, p.16. "The Shakespeare Club," Daily Notes (Canonsburg), November 14, 1907, p. 5.

The Ballroom

- "Devon Inn Management," Times (Philadelphia), March 12, 1893, p. 13.
- "Devon Inn," Times (Philadelphia), May 19, 1893, p. 4.
- "Suburban Resort," Times (Philadelphia), May 22, 1895, p. 4.
- "A Dance at Devon," Times (Philadelphia), June 6, 1895, p. 2.
- "Fashionable Affair," Philadelphia Inquirer, September 30, 1897, p. 2.
- "Delightful Entertainment," Philadelphia Inquirer, June 28, 1907, p. 6.

Devon Golf Club

- "Golf Players Quite Numerous," Times (Philadelphia), September 16, 1894, p. 24.
- "Devon Golf Club," Philadelphia Inquirer, December 2, 1894, p. 22.
- "A Week's Social Doings," *Philadelphia Inquirer*, March 28, 1897, p. 22. *
- "Golf and Golfers in Philadelphia," Times (Philadelphia), May 22, 1898, p. 23. Hanson Hiss. "Golf Round and About the Quaker City," Outing, June 1899, p.
- 264. https://www.google.com/books/edition/Outing/RmQ-AAAAYAAJ (accessed February 15, 2020)
- "Devon Golf Club," Harper's Official Golf Guide (1901), p. 259. https://www. google.com/books/edition/Harper_s_Official_Golf_Guide/BbAUAAAAYAAJ (accessed February 15, 2020).
- "Devon Golf Club," 1903 Golfer's Record, Philadelphia: The Golfer's Record Company, p.106. (Courtesy of the Historical Society of Pennsylvania)
- "Valley Forge Military Academy Ad," Philadelphia Inquirer, July 8, 1929, p. 12.

Fourth of July at the Devon Inn

- "Fun at Devon," Daily Local News (West Chester), July 10, 1883. (From Chester County Historical Society Clippings)
- "Devon Inn," Times (Philadelphia), July 6, 1884, p. 5.
- "Sky Rockets at Devon," Daily Local News (West Chester), July 5, 1887. (Courtesy of the Tredyffrin Easttown History Club Quarterly, Vol. 22, No. 3 (July 1984): pp. 103-104).
- "Devon Inn Celebrates," Philadelphia Inquirer, July 5, 1890, p. 5.
- "Enjoy the Fourth Ad," Philadelphia Inquirer, July 2, 1910, p. 9.

1911 Musical Programme and Menu – [caption]

- "Devon Inn Ad," Philadelphia Inquirer, June 16, 1911: 38.
- "Main Line Folk to have Big Fourth," Philadelphia Inquirer, July 3, 1911: 3.
- Stanford, A. Stanley. "Devon Inn Musical Programme and Menu," July 4, 1911. (Courtesy of Chester County History Center).

Swimming

- "Devon Citizens to Erect a Costly Natatorium," Times (Philadelphia), September 10, 1894, p. 5.
- "Devon Swimming Pool," Times (Philadelphia), June 17, 1895, p. 7.
- "Nubs of Sporting News," Philadelphia Inquirer, June 20, 1895, p. 5.
- "Swimming at Devon," Times (Philadelphia), July 17, 1895, p. 9.
- "Swimming Races at Devon," Philadelphia Inquirer, July 21, 1895, p. 7.
- "Summer Delights," Times (Philadelphia), August 4, 1895, p. 17.

Peasants' Market Tag - [caption]

- "Peasants' Market in Devon," Daily Local (West Chester), June 11, 1909.
- "Society Throngs Peasants' Mart to Aid Charity," Philadelphia Inquirer, June 13, 1909, p. 9.
- "Fashionable Guests at Main Line Hotels," Philadelphia Inquirer, June 13, 1909, p. 48.

Camp Sherman Map

- "To Camp at Devon," Philadelphia Inquirer, June 19, 1891, p. 8.
- "Camp Sherman, Out at Devon," Philadelphia Inquirer, July 8, 1891, p. 5.
- "Camp Sherman Ready," Times (Philadelphia), July 17, 1891, p. 4.
- "Citizen Soldiers Go into Camp Today," Philadelphia Inquirer, July 18, 1891: p. 2.
- "Among His Soldier Friends," Philadelphia Inquirer, July 19, 1891. p. 5.

Floral Café Postcard, 1910 - [caption]

- "Devon Inn Opens," Philadelphia Inquirer (Philadelphia), May 15, 1910, p. 29.
- "Devon Horse Show," Philadelphia Inquirer (Philadelphia), May 29, 1910, p. 3.

Devon Polo Club

- "Polo Matches," Times (Philadelphia), September 19, 1894, p. 4.
- "Officers Elected," Philadelphia Inquirer, March 6, 1895, p. 6.
- "Polo Games at Bala," Times (Philadelphia), May 26, 1895, p. 9.
- "Polo at Devon," Philadelphia Inquirer, July 10, 1895, p. 5.
- "Devon Polo Club," Times (Philadelphia), April 5, 1896, p. 18.
- "Devon Polo Club," Times (Philadelphia), April 25, 1897, p. 23. 4
- "Devon Invincible," Philadelphia Inquirer, June 30, 1899, p. 4.
- "New Polo Club this Season," Times (Philadelphia), March 6, 1900, p. 10. "Devon Team had Close Call," Philadelphia Inquirer, June 8, 1900, p. 6.
- "Chat Over Tea Cups," Philadelphia Inquirer, June 10, 1900, p. 32.
- "Polo Struggle," Philadelphia Inquirer, July 4, 1909, p. 35. 4
- "Charles Snowden dies from Injuries," Altoona Times, February 3, 1913, p.1.
- "Devon Field Sold," Philadelphia Inquirer, April 16, 1920, p. 2.
- Joyce, John St. George, Story of Philadelphia (Philadelphia: Rex Printing, 1919), p. 520.
- Brynford Civic Association. "The Bryn Mawr Polo Field," https://brynfordcivic. org/resources/f2019_Case_polo_field_history.pdf (accessed October 25, 2020).
- Wikipedia. 2020. "Jay Gould," https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Jay_Gould (last modified October 20, 2020).

The Wheelmen

- "Philadelphia Bicycle Club," Times (Philadelphia), June 13, 1884: p. 2.
- "Tavern Talkers," Times (Philadelphia), July 13, 1884: p. 3.
- "The Bicycle Season," Times (Philadelphia), May 17, 1885: p. 3.
- "Cyclists Touring Club," Philadelphia Inquirer, September 16, 1885: p. 3
- "The Devon," Philadelphia Inquirer, April 1, 1896: p. 2. *
- "Our Cycle Route No. 17 to Historic Valley Forge," Philadelphia Inquirer, August 2, 1896. p. 23 💠

Postscript

- "36 Licenses for Chester County," Philadelphia Inquirer, March 25, 1913, p. 18. Recollection of Mr. Guy Wheeler, Wayne, Pa., undated, Easttown Twp. Business Houses-Devon Inn, L. Carstairs Pierce Collection, Chester Co. Historical Society Archives.
- "Devon Inn Sold," Philadelphia Inquirer, April 4, 1914, p. 6.
- "Devon Inn Property out of Hotel Class," Philadelphia Inquirer, April 28, 1914.
- "Devon Inn Sold for Debt," Fulton County News (McConnellsburg, Pa.), April 29,1915, p. 6.
- Clipping about conversion of Inn to Devon Manor School, Evening Public Ledger (Philadelphia), March 22, 1917, p. 13.
- "School in Difficulties," Philadelphia Inquirer, April 18, 1918, p. 6.
- "Girls' School Bankrupt," Pittsburgh Daily Post, November 25, 1923, p.8.
- "Famous Devon Inn is Sold by Sheriff," Delaware County Daily Times (Chester, Pa.), January 25, 1924, p. 2.
- Fry, C. Herbert. "Private Schools in Easttown Township, 1865-1965," Tredyffrin Easttown History Quarterly Vol. 43 No.2 (Spring 2006): pp. 43-52.
- "Hotel Company Chartered," Philadelphia Inquirer, April 29, 1926, p. 23.
- "Open Devon Park Hotel," Philadelphia Inquirer, June 6, 1926, p. 6.
- "Daily Radio Program," Morning Call (Allentown), August 6, 1926, p. 26.
- "Military School on Historic Soil," News Journal (Wilmington), May 21, 1928, p. 3.
- "New Military Academy to be Built at Valley Forge," Indiana Gazette (Pennsylvania), May 19, 1928, p. 6.
- "A new school...for boys," Philadelphia Inquirer, June 14, 1928, p. 27.
- "Valley Forge Academy Opens," Intelligencer Journal (Lancaster), September 28, 1928, p. 15.
- "Cadets Flee in \$500,000 Fire at Devon School," Evening Journal (Wilmington), January 18, 1929, p. 12.
- "Boys Good Soldiers as Academy Burns," Philadelphia Inquirer, January 19, 1929, p. 2
- "Scores of Buildings Damaged by Blast of Fireworks Plant," Morning Call (Allentown), April 4, 1930, p. 1.
- "Plans to Develop Old Hostelry Site," Philadelphia Inquirer, May 19, 1935, p. 84.
- "14-Acre Devon Site to be Operation Site," Philadelphia Inquirer, April 29, 1939, p. 12.
- "Activities of Day in Real Estate," Philadelphia Inquirer, November 17, 1939, p. 37.
 - ♣ Indicates source for image(s) without caption.
 - * Supplemental content available online (see page 3).